  CONTRA COSTA COUNTY
AB 109 PUBLIC SAFETY REALIGNMENT
COMMUNITY CORECTIONS PARTNERSHIP (CCP)

October 4, 2012
Probation Dept., 50 Douglas Drive, Suite 201, Martinez CA 

Chief Probation Officer Philip Kader called the CCP meeting to order at 8:06 am.  Chief Kader said to expect many people to attend the next CCP meeting on November 9, 2012 so that meeting will be held at the Board of Supervisors Chambers at 8 am, 651 Pine Street, Martinez.  

Chief Kader spoke about the Second Chance Grant that the County was awarded with Probation as the lead agency. The grant will introduce AB 109 strategies to the general probation population specifically in the Richmond and Antioch communities. He also mentioned there will be a Request for Proposal to provide reentry services for the Antioch area.

Reentry Coordinator Jessie Warner spoke to the State statute and the Brown Act as it applies to the CCP.  Posting of agendas shall be 72 business hours prior to a meeting.  Agendas and any necessary documents will be posted on the Probation website as well as the meeting location.  Members can discuss agenda items on the phone and email, but must be careful to not take a vote or make decisions prior to public disclosure.  Every effort will be made to get any materials on the website in a timely fashion.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Progress Report from Ad Hoc Operational Plan Committee:  PD Robin Lipetzky reports that many have participated in this effort.  The Ad Hoc Committee was charged with developing a Countywide AB 109 Operation Plan.  There have been four meetings for a total of 18 hours over the last month in Martinez and Antioch.  Five stages of incarceration for reentry have been identified and are incorporated into the Operational Plan.  The five stages are: arrest, adjudication, incarceration, release and reintegration.  Ms. Rebecca Brown is assisting the Committee through the process.  There is a proposed draft operational plan, taking the first couple of steps of methodology.  Next was to identify any duplication of services, the need for an RFP, or a need to form a sub-committee.  Three additional meetings are planned, and the Committee feels they are on track for a product within 45-60 days.  Probation, District Attorney and Sheriff have been represented at these meetings.  Recently released people have participated as well as the Community Advisory Board.  Jessie recognized and thanked Court representative Mimi Lyster for her assistance.  The Committee should have a cohesive operational plan by the November 9th CCP meeting.  

Public Comment:   Various speakers urged the CCP to provide funding for much needed services for clients such as housing, jobs, health services, and asked for more participation from the public.  They also thanked the group for their efforts, asking for sustainable services and for moving this process forward.  PD Lipetzky said that the meetings are necessary to get this effort right so that the County Departments and the community have funding to provide their services.  Court Administrator Kiri Torre stated the committees should make an effort to ensure there is no overlap of services.  

PD Robin Lipetzky said they will populate the draft with what has been proposal so far.  She said the committee does not have the authority to finalize the plan but is responsible for providing a document to present to the CCP Executive Board who will then discuss and adjust the plan if desired before deciding to accept it or not. The budget is also the responsibility of the Executive Board. District Attorney Mark Peterson suggested not forget the victims in the funding.  He feels that there’s an entire piece missing from the Operation Plan and it should be addressed.  In the DA’s proposal there is a domestic violence program in his budget.  DA Peterson suggested not to create yet another committee but move to fund the agencies and CBOs that will provide the services. A Representative from Senator Loni Hancock’s Office applauded the Committee’s efforts and has every confidence in the Committee and reemphasized that all of California is really watching this process in CCC.  She is beyond thrilled, and said other counties can take a page from CCC on how to do this right.  

Rebecca Brown has been asked for her proposal for payment for her services and will make a recommendation at the next CCP meeting. She is looking to be compensated for the job she’s doing and for her efforts.  Reentry Coordinator Jessie Warner said Rebecca has done a good job and should be compensated for the hours spent on the committee.  




Department Program and Fiscal Updates:

Probation:  Chief Philip Kader said it’s been about a year since the effort began and it’s been a remarkable effort on the collaborative partners. Chief Kader also reported that legislation sent to the Governor to add several people to the CCP Executive Board was vetoed by Governor Brown. He indicated that he vetoed it because it is too soon to alter the make-up of the group.  

Public Defender:  Robin Lipetzky reported the Clean Slate program has been designed, but continues to work on staffing (from Clean Slate funding).  The paralegal continues her work and receives kudos from clients.

District Attorney:  DA Mark Peterson reported one Victim Witness staff person has been hired and will get their numbers to CCP soon.  

Behavioral Health Services:  Cynthia Belon reports staff hired: SSI Coordinator, registered nurse, psychologist, clerical clerk, and actual shelter beds.  The available therapeutic beds have tripled since the inception of the AB 109 program.   

Sheriff’s Office:  Undersheriff Mike Casten reported they are 66% within budget and doing a good job staying within their budget expectations. The First Quarter shows one Sergeant and nine deputies have been added to the upcoming academy. They have also added two specialists and filled one vacant Deputy Clerk position.  Operational costs for July was $181,500 and August - $182, 414.  They are monitoring all AB 109 inmate expenditures.  
Undersheriff Casten asked that the line item for the needed transportation bus be approved at this time.  In the spring time, CDCR bound inmates must be bused to Wasco State Prison in Kern County for processing.  They have requested funding to purchase this bus and would like it approved now as it must go through Board of Supervisors for approval.  Undersheriff Casten suggested if any CCP member would like to see the affect of AB 109 on the jail, give him a call.  Totals: 1,600 AB 109 since inception October 2011.  1,400 of those are parolees that would normally have gone to state prison but now come to the County Jail.  There are 139 active parolees and 52 have been sentenced.  Out of county warrants are going up (27 to date) from other counties throughout the State.  

DA Mark Peterson motioned that the CCP approve the purchase of the Sheriff bus. As it is not on the current agenda it was tabled until the next CCP meeting.

Probation:  Chief Kader reports we have two claims for July: a one-time cost for vehicles and incentives for clients that attended Thinking for a Chance.  The Reentry Coordinator is also included in the Department budget.  Several things have been done:  Identified two additional DPO’s that will be trained and then process them to move them to the AB 109 Unit.  The critical issue facing Probation is the current vacancies within the Probation Department and being able to move and replace staff that move to the AB 109 Unit.  AB 109 Probation Supervisor Melvin Russell states that there are 340 active clients, 91 pending, 231 men and 20 women.  He commented on the success of collaborations with other departments and keeping clients in the community rather than in county jail.  Many are requesting assistance with drug/alcohol issues, picking up and delivering clients to appointments, etc.  He is looking for the availability of funds for expanding staff to assist with caseload overload.  Clients may have to wait longer due to staff working on other clients issues.  T4C began in September in the Central/East/West parts of the county, and of 25, 12 have graduated and/or found jobs.  Probation Supervisor Melvin Russell is looking to increaseT4C class dates.  The Unit is working hard reaching out to the clients to give them the opportunity to get off mandatory supervision after six month.  The deputies (with supervisor review) have the authority to take clients off supervision after six months after successful completion of the program.  The Unit looks forward to working with everyone.  Chief Kader is proud of Supervisor Russell and the AB 109 Team in all their efforts working with clients.  
 
Public Defender Robin Lipetzky recognized Chief Philip Kader for his efforts of helping in the establishment and the progress that the CCP has made over the first year of operation.  

Public Comment:  Comments were that housing options are in desperate need for those that are homeless and want to get back together with family. 

Chief Philip Kader adjourned the CCP meeting at 10:27 am.
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